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Downtown Project 

Begins Autumn 2016 

The City is currently completing construction and design 

plans for an autumn construction of the Downtown. The 

project will be along Main Street from the railroad tracks 

to Center Avenue.  The project will also include 

improvements along S. Otsego Avenue from Main Street 

to Second Street.  Improvements will include new 

sidewalks; stamped concrete accents; bump outs at the 

corners; refurbished street lights; thirty eight new trees 

and planter areas, irrigation system; cantilevered signals 

at S. Otsego and Center Avenue; pedestrian safe islands 

at Court Avenue, near the Chamber & Tourism Bureau 

office, Claude Shannon Park and near Second Street on 

South Otsego Avenue; new benches; new trash 

receptacles; eight banner poles and two entertainment 

nodes.  Utility improvements will include new water 

main construction, new sanitary sewer on S. Otsego 

Avenue, new sanitary sewer crossings, new curb and 

gutter and renovated storm water catch basins.  MDOT 

will then follow the project with a new roadway mill and 

fill completing the road improvements. 

 

Current project costs are estimated at $2,088,383 with 

$666,242 coming from a MDOT TAP grant and 

$180,000 coming from private donors through the 

Otsego County Economic Alliance (OCEA). The 

Gaylord DDA has committed $300,000 over the next 

five years toward the project. The balance of the monies 

will come through the City’s municipal street fund. 

Construction is expected to begin in the autumn of 2016. 

The project will be suspended over the winter with final 

construction beginning in April with full completion 

expected by July of 2017. 
 

Shoppes on Main 
We will see work begin on the Shoppes on Main project 

this spring. This project is going to be constructed on a 

6.82 acre parcel utilizing several assembled properties 

at the former location of Arthur’s Auto Parts along West 

Main Street. The City has been working with the 

developer, TBO Development; MDOT; Otsego County 

Road Commission and Livingston Township for more 

than two years planning this project to ensure that safe 

vehicle access is provided to this parcel. Safety has been 

the key development concern of all the parties involved 

due to the over 20,000 vehicles a day which travel this 

major roadway.  The development will reduce five 

existing driveways to just two, to allow better access 

management to the site through the construction of a 

north south roadway which will take traffic off of Main 

Street as people enter the plaza and provide access to an 

improved Winifred Road which allows traffic to move 

easily east to Meecher Road and utilize the existing 

traffic signal for safer access back onto Main Street. 

 

The Developer will also be specially assessed for more 

than 50% of the total costs of these public 

improvements. The Development is expected to cost 

$6.5 million to construct approximately 37,170 square 

feet of retail plaza which will include a Panera Bread 

Restaurant and Aldi’s grocery store.  The development 

is also expected to add nearly forty new jobs to our local 

economy. The City is grateful to see such development 

occur which also adds new tax base to our City which 

since 2007 has lost nearly 20% of our taxable 

valuations. 
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As a general rule, cleanup items include: 
 Household furniture, including chairs, couches, 

mattresses and tables. Please take steps to ensure 
that these items do not become waterlogged in the 
event of rain and/or snow. 

 Appliances including hot water tanks, stoves, 
refrigerators and air conditioning units. Residents 
are responsible for the cost of having the Freon 
removed from refrigerators, freezers, air 
conditioners, etc., by a certified contractor. A 
certification sticker must be affixed to each unit 
indicating that the Freon has been removed. Any 
item that once contained Freon WILL NOT be 
picked up without a certification sticker. 

 Dry carpeting cut into lengths of four feet or less 
and rolled and tied securely. 

 Small bundles of construction material no more than 
four feet long, tied securely and weighing no more 
than 50 pounds. 

 All other items must be bagged, boxed, or bundled 
and weigh no more than 50 pounds each. 

 

Cleanup items DO NOT include: 
 Any liquids including unsolidified paint.  

 Appliances containing Freon. 

 Chemicals or other hazardous wastes.  

 Flammables and explosives. 

 Broken glass. 

 Dangerous items such as gasoline, propane tanks, or 

hot ashes. 

 Motor oil, antifreeze, car batteries and transmissions. 

 TIRES, railroad ties, burning barrels, concrete, 

blocks, brick, and stone. 

 Wet carpeting, engine blocks, and any item too heavy 

to be lifted by two average people. 

 

Please note new date & time of this event.  

Spring cleanup questions? 

Call City Office at 732-4060. 

Spring Yard Waste Protocols! 

Through September 30, leaves, lawn rakings, and pine 
needles must be bagged. Please remember that the branches or 
bags need to be of a size that one person can handle.  

 

Compost bags for grass cuttings, leaves, pine needles, and small 

twigs are available to City resident’s free-of-charge as long as 

supplies last. 

 

For those of you in the spring and fall who rake leaves to the 

curb line; the City DPW asks that you leave such yard waste at 

the top of the curb or in the terrace areas. Such waste that is 

deposited into the gutter pan only blocks the roadway and plugs 

up the storm drains.  Your assistance and cooperation is 

appreciated! 

 

 

 Spring Cleanup is for City residential dwellings only. Please do not allow people who live outside 

the City limits to drop off cleanup items at your home. 

 All items you want removed must be set out the night before cleanup day as Cleanup begins 

promptly at 7:00 a.m. 

 Place all items behind the curb on streets with curbs, and off the traveled roadway on streets without 

curbs. Please do not leave anything on the right-of-way that you do not want removed! 

 

 
 

Otsego County Household 

Hazardous Waste Disposal Day 
 

 
 

Saturday, June 11, 2016 

9 a.m. to 2 p.m. 

Otsego County Road Commission 

669 W. McCoy Road, Gaylord. 

Visit www.otsegocd.org for more info. 

http://www.otsegocd.org/
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New Recreation Plan 
In February the City Council and Planning Commission 

approved a new five year recreation plan for the City of 

Gaylord. The plan layouts the goals and objectives of the 

City for the next five years regarding recreation. The 

process to review the plan began in 2015 with staff and the 

Planning Commission working with the Northeast 

Michigan Council of Governments (NEMCOG) to put the 

plan into place.  Two public review sessions to collect 

public input occurred both in December and February. The 

Plan was officially adopted by the City Council on 

February 26th. 

 

The five year plan shows that the City is dedicated to 

recreation in our community. It provides a complete 

inventory of recreation for the City and provides an action 

plan for improvements. The plan has also been submitted 

to the Michigan Department of Natural Resources and will 

allow the City to be eligible for certain matching grants for 

recreational improvements in our City. 

A complete copy of the five year plan can be found at the 

City of Gaylord website at www.cityofgaylord.com.  
 

 

Upcoming Elections 
 

There are three elections left for 2016.  On May 3rd 

voters within the COPESD school district will be 

voting on a millage renewal for special education that 

was previously approved by the electors.   

August 2nd is the State Primary Elections.  In addition 

there will be a ballot proposal for Otsego County 

Residents from the Otsego County Parks and 

Recreation for a millage levy of .25 mills.    

November 8th is the State General and Presidential 

Election.  At this time no other local proposals are 

scheduled to appear on the November ballot. 

The last day to register to vote for the August Election 

is July 5th.  The last day to register for the November 

Election is October 11th.  Individuals can register to 

vote at the Secretary of State’s office, City Hall, 

County Clerk’s Office, and other state agencies.  

Absentee Ballots are available for Voter’s who will 

be absent from the community on Election Day, are 

60 years or older, or cannot go to the polling place 

without assistance.  Applications for Absentee 

Ballots may be obtained by contacting the Gaylord 

City Clerk at 989-732-4060.  

 

Elections for City voters will be held at 

Gaylord City Hall, 305 E. Main Street 

from the hours of 7am until 8pm. 

 

 

 

 

 

 
Just a reminder open burning and outdoor burning are 

prohibited by Ordinance in the City of Gaylord.  This 

includes the burning of refuse, trees, logs, brush, 

stumps, leaves and grass clippings.  This ordinance 

does not apply to grilling or cooking of food. 
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The Downtown Gaylord 
Farmers Market will be 

opening for the season on 

Saturday, May 14.  The 

market will be open every 

Saturday through 

November 19, from 8 a.m. 

to 2 p.m.  July 6 through October 26, the market will 

be open every Wednesday from 8 a.m. to 2 p.m.   

Thanksgiving Market, November 25, 10 a.m.-1 p.m. 

 

****************************************** 

 

Farmer’s Market Special Events: 
April 27: Meet & Greet Board & Vendors 3 pm City Hall 

May 14: Grand Opening (seed planting for kids) 

June 18: Family Fun Run fundraiser for Market 

July 2: Food Independence Day – luncheon under pavilion 

August 27: Corn Cook Off 

September 24: Harvest Fest 

October 8: Pumpkin Carving 

November 23: Thanksgiving Market 

December 21: Christmas Market 

 

 

Indoor Winter Farmers Market: 
Winter Farmer’s Market will be held on Saturdays, 

December through April from 8 a.m. to 2:00 p.m. at the 

Alpine Plaza. 

Sprinkling Meter Program 

May Lower Your Water/Sewer Bill! 

All water customers are eligible to participate in 

the City’s money saving sprinkling meter 

program. This program is designed to measure the 

amount of water used that is not discharged into 

the City sewer system. Participating customers 

are required to purchase and install a sprinkling 

meter that measures water used through a 

specified outdoor water faucet. They are then 

only billed for water usage, and not for sewer 

discharge, on that portion of water metered 

through the sprinkling meter.  Contact City Hall 

at 732-4060 for more information. 

Gaylord Downtown Development 
Authority Michigan Main Street 

Program 
The Gaylord DDA has been accepted for the fifth time 

into the Associate Level of the Michigan Main Street 

Program (MMSP) as administered by the Michigan 

State Housing and Development Administration 

(MSHDA). This program provides techincal 

assistance, training and support in creating a more 

vibrant downtown. 

 

The MMSP utilites a four-point approach focusing on 

design, economic restricting, promotion and 

organization. Each “point” is led by a volunteer driven 

committee under a Main Street Manager, which is 

similar to a DDA Director but with a focus on 

volunteer coordination.   

 

Boyne City is an example of a nearby community that 

participates in the MMSP. 

 

To learn more talk to a DDA Board Member or visit 

www.michiganmainstreetcenter.com 

What’s Happening Downtown 
2016 

Date and Time Event 

May 30 

10:00 am 

Memorial Day Parade – 

Downtown Gaylord 

June 18 

9 am to 4 pm 

Antiques & Collectibles 

Outdoor Market at the 

Pavilion on Court 

July 12-16 ALPENFEST! 

August 20 

9 am to 4 pm 

Antiques & Collectibles 

Outdoor Market at the 

Pavilion on Court 

October 31 

5:30 pm to 7:00 pm 

Halloween Trick or Treating 

December 3 

6:00 pm 

Santa Parade – Downtown 

Gaylord 

Followed by Santa under the 

Pavilion on Court 
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What NOT to Flush 

Down Your Sewer 

In order to prevent blockages in your sewer 

line please refrain from dumping trash down 

your toilet, sink, drainpipe, or garbage 

disposal. “Trash” items that should not be 

dumped down your sewer include, but are 

not limited to, the following: 

 Fats, Oils or Grease 

 Coffee Grounds; Egg Shells 

 Paper Towels; Produce Stickers; 

Bags/Wrappings; Cardboard 

 Disposable Diapers 

 Rags 

 Flushable Cat Litter 

 Needles and Sharps 

 Solvents Paints, Turpentine, Nail Polish, 

Polish Remover 

 Feminine Hygiene Products 

 Prescription and Over-the Counter 

Medications 

 Disposable Wipes 

Any solid matter that you put down the toilet 

or drainpipe has the potential to cause 

blockages in both the public sewer and your 

own private drain.  

 

 
Sewer Backup Insurance 

Sewer backups can be costly, but sewer backup 

insurance is not! Many policy holders inadvertently 

believe they have coverage for these types of 

occurrences when in fact they do not. Contact your 

insurance company for information on special 

coverage for damage resulting from backups of drains 

and sewers.  

By State law the City’s insurance carrier only pays 

claims resulting from sewer backups when negligence 

in maintaining the system can be proven. Therefore, 

property owners are encouraged to protect their 

property by obtaining sewer backup insurance. 

UTILITY AUTOMATIC PAYMENT PLAN 

For those who prefer its convenience, the City of Gaylord 

offers an Automatic Payment Plan (APP) via electronic 

deduction from a checking or savings account. As long as you 

maintain adequate funds in your account there are no fees for 

APP, no check-writing charges, and no late payments. 

With APP you will have the convenience of automatic 

payment. Other benefits:  1) you still get a monthly bill. 2) You 

have time to review the bill and call us if you have questions. 

3) Your Water/Sewer bill will be automatically paid from your 

bank account on the due date. 4) You keep control over your 

payment, even if you don’t write the check yourself. 

To begin Automatic Payment Plan, please complete an 

Authorization Agreement form - available from City Hall, or 

online at www.cityofgaylord.com, and return it to City Hall. 

Automatic payments would then begin with your next water 

bill. You will need to continue to make payments until “Notice 

of Automatic Payment Plan” is printed on your monthly utility 

bill. 

 

Online Services 
www.cityofgaylord.com 

The City of Gaylord has partnered with BS&A Software 

to provide property tax, utility billing and cemetery 

information over the internet.  Residents are now able to 

obtain: 

 Assessing Records: including property 

descriptions, SEV, assessed and taxable values. 

 Tax records, including tax payment history 

 Delinquent personal property tax records 

 Cemetery records 

The City has also expanded its online services to allow 

customers to make payments for utility and tax bills right 

from the comfort of their homes. There is a 3% service 

fee charge ($2.00 minimum) for all credit card 

payments, including online payments.  City Councils, 

Agendas and Minutes along with information about our 

Downtown, parks and special announcements can all be 

found online at www.cityofgaylord.com 

 

http://www.cityofgaylord.com/
http://www.cityofgaylord.com/
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   :>:<:>:<:    City Hall is open weekdays from 8:00 a.m. to 4:30 p.m.    :>:<:>:<: 

May 20 – City Spring Cleanup 

May 30 Memorial Day – City Office Closed 

First Week of July – Summer Tax Bills Mailed Out  

July 4 Independence Day – City Office Closed 

July 12 through 16 – Alpenfest 

September 5 Labor Day – City Office Closed 

Visit us on the Internet at: http://www.cityofgaylord.com 

The City of Gaylord does not discriminate on the basis of disability in the admission or access to or treatment or employment in, its 
programs or activities. The City will provide necessary reasonable auxiliary aids and services to individuals with disabilities desiring 

to attend City meetings/hearings. Three weeks advance notice is requested. Please call the City at 732-4060 for more information. 

The Gaylord City Council meets the 2nd and 4th Mondays 

of every month at 7:00 p.m. 

The City Planning Commission meets 4 times a year or as 

needed. Please call the City to schedule projects needing 

review. 

The City Zoning Board of Appeals meets on the 2nd and 

4th Mondays of each month as requests for variances are 

submitted. Notice for each meeting is published in advance. 

The Gaylord Downtown Development Authority usually 

meets the first Tuesday of every month at 7:30 a.m. Please 

call or visit our website for meeting dates. 

:>:<:>:<:>:<:>:<: 

Public meetings are held in the City Council Chambers of 
Gaylord City Hall, 305 E. Main Street, Gaylord. 

Mayor: John Jenkins, 732-4655 

Council: Ward 1: Bill Wishart, 942-0439 

 Ward 2: Todd Sharrard, 619-0906 

 Ward 3: Steve Hartz, 619-8636  

 At Large: Pam Duczkowski, 732-5679 

 At Large: Pat Mankowski, 732-4773 

 At Large: Steve Johnson, 732-7911 

Chief of Police: Brett McVannel, 732-1777 

City Assessor: 732-4060 

City Clerk: Kim Awrey, 732-4060 

City Manager: Joseph P. Duff, 732-4060 

City Treasurer: Travis Hewitt, 732-4060 

DPW Superintendent: Ed Tholl, 732-5475  

WWTP Superintendent: Wayne Davis, 732-0750 

DDA Market: 732-4060 

City of Gaylord 
305 E. Main Street 
Gaylord, MI  49735 
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